GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 22 September 2021 at 7:00pm.

Present



Ms H. Hannan (Chairman)

Ms V. Heaton (Deputy Chairman)

Mr F. Crompton 

Ms M. Kelly 

Mr A. Jones 

Mrs Moughtin
Mr M. Wade
Apologise


None 

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME

	21/034

	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the September meeting. She thanked the Carnival Committee, the Moddy Dhoo and Vintage Club for the events they hosted in Peel in August. The Chairman advised the Board she had attended the Douglas Civic Sunday.
 

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	21/035
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 2 August 2021. Mrs Moughtin proposed the approval of these minutes. Ms Kelly seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING

	21/0036
	Item 21/024 Members Declaration of Interests 
The Board noted three Commissioners were required to complete their declaration of interests. The Town Clerk asked for this to take place before the next Lead Member Committee meetings.

Item 21/026 Local Government Amendment Bill
The Board noted this matter was to be discussed under agenda item 13.

Item 21/027 PA 21/00657/A Land Adjacent to Ballaquane Road
The Board noted the Commissioners’ objection to this application had been submitted.
Item 20/027 Men in Sheds
The Board noted this matter was to be discussed at agenda item 5.
Item 21/028 Propose Temporary Accommodation at Marine Parade, Peel 
Mr Jones reported the Lead Member Committee for Property and Asset Management had met Mr Duke to express the Commissioners’ concerns and to get a better understanding of Duke Marketing’s proposal. Mr Jones circulated artist impressions of how the temporary development could look to the Board. Mr Jones reported the Committee was advised the sewerage could be disposed of into the existing foul water system; the units could be visually improved using bespoke vinyl wraps and temporary planting; a rent of between £10,000 to £15,000 would be paid to the Commissioners; sufficient car parking was available at the end of Marine Parade to serve the needs of this development; and only cold breakfast would be served on site. Mr Jones advised the Lead Member Committee were satisfied with this proposal in principle and Duke Marketing intended to submit a planning application. Mr Jones proposed, on the basis of this information, the Board should agree to this proposal for a one year trial period only with any money generated from this proposal being reinvested into the long term improvement for this area. This proposal was seconded by Mr Crompton and the Board unanimously agreed subject to the Commissioners writing to local residents once the application was advertised.

Item 21/029 Statement of Accounts and Audit
The Board noted the external auditor had completed their fieldwork in August 2021.

Item 21/029 Western Civic Amenity Site Issues
The Board noted this item was to be discussed at agenda item 11.

Item 21/030 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners had met the Manx Utility Authority on 16 September 2021 and this matter would be discussed at agenda item 6.

The Town Clerk reported Mr Jones would provide an update on Peel’s application for city status at agenda item 15.

No other operational updates were required from the last meeting.



	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	21/037
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee meeting took place on 19 August 2021. The minutes of this meeting would be reported to the Board once they were approved.

Item 4 Department of Infrastructure Rent Setting
The Board noted the content of the communications from the Department of Infrastructure dated 20 July 2021. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners should consider the impact on the number of tenants in rent arrears following the covid restrictions and the above inflation increase in construction materials costs when recommending changes to tenant’s rent and the Commissioners’ maintenance fees. Mr Jones proposed the rent for 2021/22 should increase slightly by 1% and the maintenance fee should remain at 25.1%. He advised this slight increase in rent was below inflation and would provide a minor increase to the funding available to meet the above inflationary increase in  construction costs.

This proposal was seconded by Mr Crompton and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 5 Men in Sheds Proposal

Mr Jones and the Deputy Chairman declared an interest in this item and took no further part in discussing this matter. The Board noted the content of the communication dated 13 September 2021 from the Trustees of the Western Community Initiative to discuss  possible location for siting the Men in Sheds workshop. The Chairman proposed the Lead Member for Commercial Innovation and Events should meet with representatives from the Trust. This proposal was seconded by Mr Crompton and the five members of the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 6 Call for Sites for Sewerage Treatment

The Town Clerk reported the Board had met with representatives from the Manx Utility Authority (MUA) on 16 September 2021 when they received the following update:

The MUA were currently reviewing all alternative sites and options for treating sewerage in Peel. This assessment was still ongoing and would not be concluded until December 2021 with any new planning applications being submitted in January 2022. The MUA advised this review included an assessment of pumping sewerage to Meary Veg, a review of all the previous sites considered to date and an assessment of new sites proposed following the public consultation which concluded at the end of June 2021. The Commissioners were advised the timescale for getting sewerage treatment in Peel was to get the sewerage treatment in place by the start of the 2023 summer season subject to obtaining any planning consents before August 2022. A key part of the current review would be the shortlisting of the sites by the end of October 2021 to permit a more detailed assessment of these locations. The initial shortlisting assessment was looking at the adequacy of sites, zoning of sites; proximity to residential areas; conservation and scenic landscape issues; vehicle access; ecological barriers; elevation and topographical challenges; and number of intermediate pumping stations required. This would permit a net present value to be assigned to each option to allow a value for money appraisal to be undertaken. 
The Commissioners stated if the leachate was to be treated through the new sewerage treatment works why the leachate tankers were not currently transporting this substance under licence to an existing treatment works. This would allow the dried pellets to be incinerated rather than directly discharging this toxic material  out to sea. The MUA agreed to discuss this option with the Department of Infrastructure and the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture to determine if this could be done as soon as possible.

The Commissioners requested the reinstatement of weekly testing of bathing water until sewerage treatment is installed. This testing would be done to 1976 standards by the MUA to keep the public aware of the changes in bathing water quality. The MUA agreed to discuss this matter with the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture subject to the Commissioners being responsible for advertising this information. The Commissioners asked if a regional sewerage treatment plant would take sewerage from St Johns. The MUA advised this was likely. The Commissioners agreed they would be content for an approved press release to be issued by the MUA advising constructive discussions had taken place with Peel Town Commissioners on sewerage treatment for the West. Unfortunately, this press release was sent out without any prior approval from the Commissioners however, it was noted the content was factual.
Item 7 Planning Application 
The Board noted no planning applications were referred to the meeting for consideration.

Item 8 Planning Decisions PA 20/00455/B Improvements to Michael Street and Atholl Place
The Board noted the content of the planning appeal report prepared in response to the Commissioners’ request for a split decision. The Board noted the Planning Inspector had supported the Commissioners’ request for a split decision to grant planning consent to the Atholl Place development and the Minister’s communication dated 9 September 2021 recommending approval of the Inspector’s report conclusions.



	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	21/038
	Item 9 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Mr Wade reported an Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee meeting took place on 16 September 2021. The minutes of this meeting would be reported to the Board once they were approved.

Mr Wade reported the organiser of the Oie Houney event had cancelled his event this year. The new Peel Retail Chamber had met in September 2021 and were keen to hold a Hop Tu Naa event on 30 October 2021. Mr Wade reported the Lead Member Committee was scheduled to meet representatives of this traders group and asked if the £2,500 funding for Oie Houney could be transferred to this new Hop Tu Naa event. This proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board unanimously agreed. 



	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	21/039
	Item 10 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

The Deputy Chairman reported the Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee meeting took place on 21 September 2021. The minutes of this meeting would be reported to the Board once they were approved.

Item 11 Civic Amenity Site Issues and Funding Request
The Chairman reported the Commissioners were still to obtain feedback from their last meeting held on 13 May 2021 and detailed in the Commissioners’ communication dated 17 May 2021. The Chairman reported the Western Civic Amenity Site Board still had not decided what remedial action to take to overcome the corporate and finance governance issues identified in the Western Civic Amenity Site’s November 2020 Internal Audit. The Chairman reported the Western Civic Amenity Site were now requesting part funding of £66,000 from all five constituent Boards to pay an 2017 invoice from the Department of Infrastructure. The Town Clerk advised he had assessed available Statement of Account for the Western Civic Amenity Site and this debt was not referenced in these documents for year ending 31 March 2018 and 2019. He advised if this was a genuine trade creditor the Commissioners must advise their external auditor because it is material consideration for this year’s audit. The Chairman proposed the Board should defer a decision in contributing up to £33,000 to this long standing debt until further information was received from the Western Civic Amenity Site’s Officers. This proposal was seconded by the Deputy Chairman and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 12 Internal Audit
The Board noted the content of the Commissioners’ internal audit report. The Town Clerk reported this year’s report had concentrated on reviewing the 2019/20 issues, exposure to risks based on using commercial campsite income to susidise the rates and the impact of covid restrictions on office working. The Town Clerk reported the main mitigation measure contained within the internal audit report was to increase the value of the Commissioners’ revenue reserve to allow for any decrease in the Commissioners’ commercial income. Mrs Moughtin proposed the internal audit report should be approved by the Board. This proposal was seconded by the Deputy Chairman and the Board unanimously agreed.



	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS 


	21/040
	Item 13 Local Government (Amendment Bill)
The Board noted the content of the communication from the Department of Infrastructure dated 20 August 2021. Mr Jones reported the Department had now agreed this new legislation did not apply to smaller United Kingdom local authorities whose scope of work was limited. Mr Jones advised he would now work with the Town Clerk to draft a suitable response highlighting the Commissioners’ previous concerns and the Minister’s in accurate statement to the House of Keys during the second reading of this Bill. Mr Jones advised he was extremely disappointed with the Minister’s response at the Municipal Association meeting and the Department’s insistence that the Commissioners had not raised these matters at the workshop or formerly in writing when we had done both. The Municipal Association were supportive of the Commissioners’ stance on this and housing matters and Mr Jones had been delegated the responsibility to set up a Local Authority Political and senior officer working group to address these matters. Mr Jones requested the Board’s support in resolving these matters. This support was pledged by the Deputy Chairman and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 14 Development of Island’s Economic Strategy
The Board noted the content of the Department of Economic Development’s communication dated 9 September 2021 concerning the development of an economic strategy for the Island with KPMG.

Item 15 City Status for Peel

Mr Jones reported he was working with Peel Heritage Trust and the Cathedral to put together the application with for Peel to achieve city status. Mr Jones reported he would need officer support from the Commissioners to provide data and information to assist with this application in the near future.



	
	
	

	ITEM 16 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	21/041
	Ms Kelly reported she had met with representatives from the Wildlife Trust to ascertain the best locations for wildflower verges and micro-forest planting areas in Peel.

Mr Jones reported the Remembrance Sunday parade would take place in Peel on 14 November 2021.

The Deputy Chairman asked if a rota would be set up for the Commissioners’ surgery. Mr Jones confirmed it took place on the second Saturday of each month between 11am and 12 noon. He advised the members of the House of Keys were welcome to attend. The Deputy Chairman requested an invite should be issued to the new Peel and Glenfaba Members for the House of Keys to attend a future Board meeting.

The meeting ended at 8:29pm
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